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Kentucky fared extremely well in an annual ranking of states’ ethics provisions and enforcement, garnering a seventh-place finish.  Kentucky’s ranking was based on legislative and executive branch ethics laws enacted by the Kentucky General Assembly. 
The Coalition for Integrity recently released States with Anti-Corruption Measures for Public Officials (S.W.A.M.P.) Index 2020.  According to the Coalition, “the S.W.A.M.P. Index, first published in 2018, is a comparative scorecard which rates the 50 States and District of Columbia based on the laws and regulations governing ethics and transparency in the executive and legislative branches.  The questions in the index relate to the scope and independence of ethics agencies, powers of those agencies, acceptance and disclosure of gifts by public officials, transparency of funding of independent expenditures, and client disclosure by legislators.”

The entire report may be found at http://coalitionforintegrity.org/swamp2020/ 
The report specific to Kentucky may be found at https://www.coalitionforintegrity.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Kentucky-FINAL-REPORT.pdf 

The public’s confidence in the integrity of government is bolstered by strong ethics codes for public officials.  


Five businesses recently registered to lobby the Kentucky General Assembly.  They are: Gainwell Technologies LLC; HNTB Corporation; Patient Services Inc.; Salesforce.com Inc.; and Verisys Corporation. 

DXC Technologies recently terminated its lobbying registration and is no longer lobbying in Kentucky.
602 legislative agents and 719 employers are currently registered with the Commission. 
Commission Office Procedures and COVID-19
Due to the current COVID-19 pandemic and following guidance from federal, state, and local officials, the Commission halted in-person services at its Frankfort office as of Tuesday, March 17. Email notifications were made to legislators and staff, as well as lobbyists, and employers, and a notice was placed on the Commission’s website and office door.  

Legislators, staff, lobbyists, employers, and the public may continue to contact the office by phone at (502) 573-2863, by fax at (502) 573-2929, and via the email addresses listed on the staff page: https://klec.ky.gov/About-KLEC/Pages/Commission-Staff.aspx.

Additionally, new lines for direct access to Commission staff have been added. You may reach Laura Hendrix, Executive Director, at (502) 573-2910, and Emily Dennis, Counsel, at (502) 573-2911. You may still reach Donnita Crittenden and Lori Smither at the main Commission number, (502) 573-2863.

If you need to send the Commission copies of paperwork, please scan and email it to the email addresses as listed on the staff page, or fax to the number above. 

Continued thanks to the many lobbying entities who have honored our request to begin filing online, and those who have utilized this service for many years. If a lobbyist or employer is currently filing disclosures by paper and would like to file online, please email us and we can contact you with an ID and password.

If an entity needs to register as a lobbyist or employer, please email the required scanned paperwork to Donnita Crittenden or Lori Smither at the staff emails in the link above or fax them to (502) 573-2929. Blank forms may be found at https://klec.ky.gov/Forms/Pages/Get-Blank-Forms.aspx.

All provisions of the Code of Legislative Ethics are in force during this time. If there is a need for an opinion about the application of the Code to any particular ethical issue that may arise, please continue to contact us and we will answer your questions. 
Next Lobbying Reporting Deadline- January 15, 2021
The Code of Legislative Ethics requires all lobbyists and employers to file their updated registration statements on the 15th day of January, February, March, April, May, and September of each year. The next updated registration statement is due on January 15, 2021, per KRS 6.807(3).
Training for Lobbyists and Employers on video
The Legislative Ethics Commission has a training video from one of our in-person lobbyist and employer trainings on the LRC Capitol Connection YouTube page, for viewing at any time. The link is on our website, and also on the LRC Capitol Connection page at   https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ojKIWUNV8po&feature=youtu.be. The video walks through the online filing process in step-by-step detail.  Please call us with any questions!  
Overview of Legislative Ethics Code online
The Legislative Ethics Commission has a PowerPoint overview of the Legislative Ethics Code available for reference. The link is on our website, and also on the LRC Capitol Connection page at  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=I4FJvhrSoao Feel free to watch! 
Financial disclosures for legislators and members-elect on KLEC site

The Commission has the statutorily required financial disclosures for legislators and members-elect available on the Commission’s website at https://klec.ky.gov/Reports/Pages/Legislators-and-Candidates.aspx. The Commission appreciates their diligence in promptly filing these disclosures.
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Ethics Complaint Filed After Honolulu Lobbyist Fails (Again) To Register
HAWAII– Honolulu Civic Beat -- November 10, 2020 – by Anita Hofschneider 

Longtime local lobbyist David Arakawa hasn’t registered to lobby at the city despite advocating against recent legislative proposals to reshape Honolulu’s parking and urban-planning policies.

Arakawa is the executive director of the Land Use Research Foundation, a group that lobbies on behalf of landowners and developers in Hawaii. Marti Townsend, who leads the Hawaii chapter of the environmental group Sierra Club, filed a complaint with the city ethics commission Friday highlighting Arakawa’s failure to register to lobby.

The filing comes ahead of the Honolulu City Council’s Tuesday hearing on Bill 2, which aims to make the city’s rules on off-street parking and building design more flexible and environmentally friendly.  

Lawmakers have recently softened language in the measure to ease developers’ concerns. Specifically, developers have pushed back against the proposed mandatory “unbundling” of future parking spaces from residential units, as well as proposed distances for building setbacks. 

Those changes followed the Department of Planning and Permitting’s regular meetings earlier this year with LURF, which Townsend cited in her complaint as an example of Arakawa’s lobbying activities. She noted Arakawa’s name is missing from the city’s list of 2020 registered lobbyists.  

It’s not the first time Arakawa has run afoul of city ethics rules. Civil Beat reported in 2018 that Arakawa had failed to register as a lobbyist. After the story, Arakawa registered. But Arakawa’s name is also missing from the city’s 2019 list of registered lobbyists.  And despite registering in 2018, he does not appear to have filed a required annual report detailing his spending that year.

Arakawa paid a $2,000 fine to the Hawaii State Ethics Commission for failing to register as a state lobbyist between 2008 and 2014. He paid another $2,000 on behalf of LURF. He is currently registered to lobby with the state.

Arakawa didn’t respond to a voicemail and email from Civil Beat on Monday seeking comment for this story.

Jan Yamane, executive director of the Honolulu Ethics Commission, said she can’t comment on Townsend’s complaint due to confidentiality requirements. Typically, however, she said the commission investigates complaints and sends cease and desist letters to lobbyists who are out of compliance.

Achieving compliance can be difficult in part because the city ethics commission doesn’t have much power to force people to follow the rules.

Yamane said the commission has the power to suspend or revoke lobbyist registrations for people who violate the rules. But there are no fines for people who fail to register to lobby. She doesn’t know of any lobbyists who have had their registration revoked or suspended.

The lack of penalties is in contrast with the Hawaii State Ethics Commission, which can fine lobbyists $1,000 per violation for up to three years. The Campaign Spending Commission also has a schedule of fines that it can levy against candidates and organizations who fail to file or file late.

More than three years ago, Yamane told Civil Beat she wanted to overhaul the city lobbying rules and get rid of unnecessary barriers to filing, such as a requirement that annual reports be notarized. She wanted to move the process online instead of the paper filings that are uploaded as pdfs.

But that hasn’t happened. Yamane said Monday that the reason is lack of resources.

“We’ve been so cash-strapped that it’s very difficult to make any kinds of changes because we simply don’t have the capacity to do it,” she said.

Over the past three years, Yamane has worked to get ethics trainings online and to get funding for additional staff. She said the commission has only two attorneys — and no investigators — working along with support staff. Yamane is trying to hire an investigator and is waiting for approval to hire additional budgeted positions.

The requirement to notarize forms has been extra tough for lobbyists during the pandemic, where there are fewer notaries available, Yamane said.

Yamane said the commission has set up a permitted interaction group to analyze potential changes to the lobbying rules.

Townsend says the lack of enforcement power is disappointing.


“There’s no point in having laws on the books if we’re not going to put any teeth behind them,” she said. “This contributes to the overall eroding of public faith in government.”
Lobbyists prepare for challenges with Maryland General Assembly as COVID-19 pandemic continues
MARYLAND– Maryland Matters/WTOP -- November 9, 2020 — by Josh Kurtz

For decades, State House advocacy in Annapolis has looked largely the same: Well-resourced entities sign up a plugged-in lobbyist ― often an ex-legislator or top-ranking former government staffer ― to plead their case, while nonprofits and activist groups rely as much on grass-roots organizing or in-house lobbyists as on high-paid hired guns.

The lobbying industry has grown exponentially and become far more remunerative and competitive in the past 20 years: Between Nov. 1, 2019 and April 30 of this year, according to the Maryland State Ethics Commission, which monitors lobbying activity, six registered State House lobbyists topped $1 million in billings; seven reported earning between $500,000 and $999,000; and another 57 earned between $100,000 and $499,000.

But with the General Assembly’s presiding officers making public and internal declarations  in recent days about what the first full legislative session in the age of COVID-19 is going to look like when lawmakers return to Annapolis, advocates for corporate interests and activist groups alike are coming to grips with the idea that their daily routines are going to change drastically, at least for the three-month confab that will begin on Jan. 13.

“First and foremost, we’re telling clients that nothing’s going to be normal, nothing’s going to be usual,” said Ann Ciekot, a partner at the firm Public Policy Partners and president of the Maryland Government Relations Association. “The preparation, with the folks we’re working with, is ‘don’t make any assumptions.’”

The primary challenge to advocates of all economic strata will be access to legislators and other key decisionmakers during the 90-day session. Public access to the State House and legislative buildings will be curtailed dramatically. House and Senate floor sessions will be closed to the public, and committee hearings will be held virtually.

Gone for lobbyists will be the days of buttonholing lawmakers in the State House lobby, or flagging them down when they’re walking from their offices to daily floor sessions, or roaming the halls of the House and Senate office buildings, popping into members’ offices or picking up valuable intel.

“These ‘I just need three seconds’ conversations with lawmakers in the hallways are the foundation of what we do,” lamented Kristen Harbeson, political director of the Maryland League of Conservation Voters.

Though floor sessions and committee meetings and voting sessions will be livestreamed, lobbyists will miss out on the opportunity to read the crowd during hearings, evaluate the lawmakers’ body language and monitor the activities of their rival lobbyists ― essential tools of the trade that they cannot practice online.

The formal wining and dining of lawmakers by special interests ― accomplished by taking committees or delegations (but not individual legislators) to dinner, or sponsoring receptions for the entire General Assembly ― will be verboten in 2021. The lawmakers themselves will not be hosting receptions for their constituents.

And while outdoor rallies aren’t expressly being banned, interest groups may not want to bring busloads of supporters to Annapolis to rally outside the State House ― and there will be no packing of committee hearing rooms with people waiting to provide testimony or show support for a particular piece of legislation.

That reality will especially require adjustments from organizations that rely on members to flex their political muscles by turning out.

“Our members do like to show up,” said Ricarra Jones, the political director at 1199SEIU, the regional health care workers’ union.

Lobbyists got a taste of the limitations they will face in 2021 during the last several days of this year’s session, which ended three weeks early due to COVID-19.

On the next-to-last week of session, the public was banned from all legislative buildings, though lobbyists could still move around freely. During the final half-week, lobbyists were also forbidden to enter the legislative complex. Several waited outside the State House at strategic moments to catch senators and delegates walking to and from their floor sessions. But it isn’t clear whether that time-honored ritual will take place during another coronavirus surge.

“In hindsight, we were taking risks that we shouldn’t have been taking,” Ciekot recalled.

What’s more, she said, if everyone is masked and keeping at a social distance, even outdoors, a lobbyist will no longer be able to whisper in a lawmaker’s ear. “If I have to resort to shouting, everybody could hear my business.”

Advocates said they are scrambling to meet ― at a social distance ― or chat by Zoom with as many lawmakers as they can before the start of session. One lobbyist tells a story of walking outside the James Senate Office Building recently, seeing a senator in an open window, and initiating a conversation on the spot.

Jones said her union members and other grass-roots activists are trying to virtually duplicate the sensation of organizing a big Annapolis rally on Zoom calls with policymakers.

“An impressive number of people participate in our virtual press conferences and rallies,” she said.

And now that lawmakers are ramping up their pre-session fundraisers after half a year of almost no money-raising activity, special interests can curry favor, as usual, with a well-timed campaign contribution.

“You are going to get access if you want,” said Sushant Sidh, a partner at the lobbying firm Capitol Strategies LLC. “Most members have been good about making themselves available.”

Sen. Sarah K. Elfreth is more likely than most of her colleagues to run into State House lobbyists during her everyday travels, due to the fact that her district takes in Annapolis. She said that while she’s open to meeting advocates and constituents outside while the weather is decent, “I’m not comfortable eating indoors so I don’t want to meet anybody indoors.”

But Ciekot said that even if lawmakers are trying to be conscientious about making themselves accessible during the weeks leading up to the legislative session and during the session itself, “there’s going to be some yet-to-be defined limit on public input” for the 90 days.

Harbeson, of Maryland LCV, said that as advocacy groups plot their strategy for the session, they are coming to realize that the lawmakers themselves will have to spend more time working their colleagues to promote their bills.

“We’ll have to rely on our sponsors to be the chief advocates for our legislation,” she said. “That’s not ideal, but we’re lucky to have so many environmental champions in the legislature.”
‘The battle of the Rolodexes’

Several advocates said they will miss the collegial atmosphere in the halls of legislative buildings ― the ability to see old friends, make new ones, and gossip.

“On a personal level, I’m going to miss the conversations, the networking, when we’re hanging out in the hallway,” said Jones.

But lobbyists and lawmakers expressed the hope that in an unexpected way, a virtual Annapolis might become more accessible to a broader swath of Marylanders than is usually the case, because individuals will be able to testify during bill hearings from the comfort of their homes.

“If there’s a way for them to be part of the process remotely, it could actually improve access,” Harbeson said.

“This is an opportunity to bridge that access divide,” Elfreth asserted.

But most well-wired lobbyists are going to have some advantages that average citizens don’t ― like lawmakers’ cell phone numbers, which will become a very valuable commodity.

“They will be at a premium,” Sidh said.

“It’s going to be a test of who has whose number,” Harbeson said. “It’s going to be the battle of the Rolodexes.”
Masks, Plexiglass on Tap for Upcoming Legislative Sessions
Stateline, an initiative of The Pew Charitable Trusts (pewtrusts.org) -- November 9, 2020 — by Jenni Bergal

Lawmaking during a pandemic is a challenge.

The coronavirus is raging out of control in many parts of the country, and most state legislatures will reconvene in a few short months. To do it safely, they are weighing a variety of potential changes, from sometimes contentious mask requirements to plexiglass partitions to mandatory health screenings for anybody entering the statehouse.

One state even considered — and dismissed — creating an NBA-style “bubble” for lawmakers.

Much is at stake. At least 162 state legislators nationwide have tested positive for the virus, according to numbers compiled by The Associated Press, and three have died.

Many legislatures still are in the planning stages, considering options about whether to meet in person, move to a different location, go virtual — as many did after the pandemic struck — or opt for a hybrid plan.

“Nobody should have to choose between doing their job to help their communities and risking their health and safety,” said Vermont House Speaker Mitzi Johnson.

Decisions for 2021 are complicated, said Angela Andrews, who directs the legislative staff services program at the National Conference of State Legislatures.

“Do they limit access to the building?” she asked. “Should there be temperature cameras? What does social distancing look like in a committee room and who can be allowed in? Do you do rapid COVID tests on the legislators, the staff or others?”

In South Dakota, work is underway to wire the chambers and upgrade and renovate legislators’ meeting rooms in the Capitol to make it easier for remote access. Officials expect the $350,000 project to be reimbursed with federal CARES Act funds.

“Right now, there are many members who think we should just go back and do things as normal. I do not fall in line with that camp,” said South Dakota Senate Minority Leader Troy Heinert, a member of a subcommittee working on a plan for the 2021 session.

Heinert said he supports a hybrid model in which members and the public can participate remotely if they choose.

“I’m nervous about COVID all the time,” he said. “My wife has some underlying health conditions. We’re very cautious.”

Heinert, who is a member of the Rosebud Sioux Tribe and lives on the reservation, said his community has curfews, lockdowns and mask mandates.

Masks are a hotly debated topic among legislators, Heinert said.

“We lost a member of the House to COVID,” he said, referring to state Rep. Bob Glanzer, who died in April. “I just don’t understand why we wouldn’t do everything possible to keep everybody as safe as possible when we know that this virus has a propensity to take someone’s life.”

In Utah, legislative leaders briefly discussed creating a long-term residential bubble for lawmakers similar to the NBA’s system of having its players live in a sports and hotel complex with no outside interactions for months, but ruled that out, said state Senate President Stuart Adams.

Legislators didn’t want to leave their homes and families for an entire, seven-week session, nor did they want to restrict interaction with the public.

“There are interpersonal relationships going on as we’re crafting legislation and with constituents,” Adams said. “If we limit those relationships, our policies aren’t as well refined and aren’t as good.”

Instead, legislative leaders are discussing a plan for the state health department to administer daily, rapid COVID-19 testing for lawmakers and staffers when the session starts in January. They’re also considering plexiglass dividers between legislators’ desks. Four large committee rooms at the state Capitol complex have been modified to allow for social distancing for legislators and the public during hearings.

“Utah would very much like to have the traditional in-person session. That would be our goal,” Adams said. “But the most likely model will probably be blended.”

That means some people would be allowed to come and testify and others could do so virtually, he said.

But if conditions worsen, the legislature could move to all virtual hearings, as it did during some of its special sessions in the spring, he said.

One worry is the tight chambers for the 29 senators and 75 representatives, which Adams called “a fishbowl where COVID could spread fairly rapidly.” But they haven’t agreed yet on whether to require masks on the floor.

Utah legislators and staff will be able to work virtually if they choose, said Adams, who tested positive for COVID-19 antibodies and knows of at least four colleagues who have gotten the virus.
Virtual or Not?

In Wyoming, the legislative Management Council’s tentative plan calls for an in-person session. Plexiglass shields would be installed at the front desks and chamber podiums. While the public could participate at committee meetings remotely, limited numbers also could attend in person.

All members and staffers would be tested before the start of the session, under the proposal. It would require staffers to wear masks and “strongly recommend” them for members and the public.

Legislative staff decided against an all-virtual general session, as the lawmakers had done during an earlier special session.

“It’s just not something you could really feasibly do — a long session over a virtual platform such as Zoom — [that would allow] the level of public participation and collaboration and compromise between members,” Legislative Service Office Director Matt Obrecht said at an October meeting.

In Indiana, a joint committee created by the Legislative Council has submitted a plan that recommends the House hold its session in the adjoining Government Center’s large conference room, which is like a ballroom. The smaller Senate would stay in its chamber but retrofit the public gallery into seating for senators to allow social distancing and space to vote.

House members would have their own table wired to voting machines, said Indiana state Rep. Matt Lehman, who co-chairs the committee.

“We set that up as our Plan B,” he said. “The closer we get to January, it looks like that is going to be our temporary chamber until we can return.”

The committee’s plan received bipartisan support, Lehman said.

“It’s not along party lines. A few have disagreed and said it’s too aggressive or not aggressive enough,” he said. “But overall, the recommendations have been unanimously supported by both parties.”

The committee still is discussing whether to require masks, a controversial topic in a state where Gov. Eric Holcomb has issued a mask mandate. It’s also talking about whether to allow members to vote from their offices or the Indiana State Capitol but has agreed for the most part not to allow voting from home.

“Our plan is that you must be present to participate,” Lehman said, “but we want those at high risk to feel safe.”
Change of Plans

After the virus hit in March, at least 26 legislatures had to suspend, postpone or temporarily adjourn their sessions, according to Natalie Wood, who directs NCSL’s Center for Legislative Strengthening.

Some chambers wound up meeting in alternative venues.

In Illinois, the House approved its budget in a concert arena in Springfield. In New Hampshire, the 400-member House wrapped up its session in a hockey arena.

Since the pandemic, at least 25 legislatures, either one chamber or both, adopted rules or legislation to allow for remote participation, according to Wood. In most, they used virtual meeting tools such as Zoom and live-streamed proceedings to allow public participation.

In Vermont, both the House and Senate went virtual, adopting emergency rules allowing members to vote and debate remotely. They conducted business using Zoom and streamed it on YouTube for the public.

A recent study by a consultant the legislature hired determined that, under guidelines issued by the federal Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the House chamber can safely hold only 70 people. There are 150 members, plus staff, media, advocates and the public, Speaker Johnson noted.

She wants to use large empty meeting rooms in adjacent office buildings for committees as well as for remote floor participation. Masks would be required. Members or staffers also could work virtually if they choose.
Election Changes

Likewise, decisions in some other states also will hinge on the results of the recent election or leadership changes.

In Texas, for example, House Speaker Dennis Bonnen is retiring, and until legislators choose a presumptive speaker in January, plans for the 2021 session are still up in the air.

In August, however, a majority of state representatives who filled out a survey supported requiring face masks, routine testing for members and staffers, and daily temperature checks at the Texas Capitol.

One of the biggest unknowns for the upcoming session is how legislators will be affected if they or their colleagues get infected.

Last month, the Pennsylvania House canceled a voting session after one of its members tested positive.  

In Mississippi, the state health officer said at least 49 state legislators tested positive for COVID-19 during the session that recessed in early July.

And lawmakers continue to be diagnosed with the coronavirus.

In Arkansas, the legislature halted budget hearings for a week in mid-October after several members tested positive. So far, at least 10 have gotten the virus.

Heinert, the minority leader in South Dakota, said legislators have a responsibility to protect not only their colleagues but also their communities when they meet next year.

“The last thing we should be doing,” he said, “is bringing this virus from the Capitol to other parts of the state.”
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Kentucky’s governmental ethics provision ranked 7th best in the nation in “S.W.A.M.P.” index
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